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COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS  
SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

TERENURE RATHFARNHAM AREA 

COMMITTEE MEETING (2)
Minutes of Terenure/Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting (2), (dealing with Environment, Housing, Parks and Community) held on Tuesday 8th May 2007. 
	PRESENT

	

	Councillors

	                  M. Ardagh

	C. Keane

	J. Lahart

	S. Laing

	T.McDermott

	E. Walsh


An apology was received from Councillor A. White.
An Cathaoirleach, Councillor T. McDermott presided.
OFFICIALS PRESENT

	Senior Executive Officers 
	B. Coman, P. Murphy, M. O’Shaughnessy, P. Fleming 

	Administrative Officers
	T. Curtin, J. Kilgarriff

	Senior Parks Superintendent
	Dr. C. Boylan

	Senior Engineers
	B. Curran, D Finch

	Senior Executive Parks Superintendent
	M. Keenan 

	Environmental Health Officer
	S. Vaughan

	County Librarian
	I. Stobbart

	Staff Officer
	N. Fitzgibbon

	Clerical Officer
	N. Cronin


TR/419/07  CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES
HEADED ITEM (1) 

Minutes of meeting of Terenure/Rathfarnham Area Committee (2) dealing with Community, Parks,Environment, Housing,  business held on 11th April 2007, which had been circulated, were submitted, APPROVED as a true record and signed.

It was proposed by Councillor T. McDermott, seconded by Councillor S. Laing and RESOLVED:-

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Terenure Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting (2): held on 11th April 2007 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”
ENVIRONMENT BUSINESS

TR/420/07  QUESTIONS
It was proposed by Councillor T. McDermott, seconded by Councillor M. Árdagh and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No: 13, Questions numbered 1-7 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

TR/421/07 GRAFFITI ON FORTFIELD PARK
QUESTION (1) Councillor M. Árdagh   

"To ask the Manager to remove the graffiti from the laneway at the back of the shops on Fortfield Park?"

REPLY:
The Litter Warden for the area has been requested to inspect the graffiti at this location and to take action as appropriate to have it removed.  Graffiti on private property in the area is the responsibility of the property owner and the Warden will pursue the property owners to have such graffiti removed.  

Any public areas affected by graffiti will be added to the programme for graffiti removal currently being dealt with by the Council’s graffiti crew. 

TR/422/07  DOG FOULING SIGNS IN TEMPLEVILLE/FORTFIELD AREA
QUESTION (2) Councillor M. Árdagh   

"To ask the Manager to provide additional "Dog Fouling Signs" in the area covered by the Templeville / Fortfield Residents Association?"

REPLY:
The Litter Warden has been requested to erect anti dog fouling signs in the area mentioned, covered by the Templeville and Fortfield Residents Association as soon as possible. 

TR/423/07  STREET CLEANING IN MOYVILLE LAWN
QUESTION (3) Councillor M. Árdagh   

"To ask the Manager to carry out more frequent street cleaning in Moyville Lawn as litter is constantly blowing in from the shops around the corner?"
REPLY:
Moyville Lawn is on the Council’s road sweeping programme and is currently swept and cleaned four times per year in accordance with the schedule for that work.  It is understood that the quarterly sweeping is scheduled to take place shortly and that the next sweep will be done at the end of July. 

The Litter Warden for the area has been asked to monitor Moyville Lawn regularly to identify the source of litter in the area.  The Warden has been asked to take action where the litter source can be identified and to arrange whatever clean ups are necessary, either by those causing the litter in the area or by the Council’s cleansing section.  

TR/424/07  GRAFFITI ON TAYLOR’S LANE
QUESTION (4) Councillor M. Árdagh   

"To ask the Manager to remove the graffiti from the walls adjacent to the shops and car park on Taylor's Lane?"

REPLY:
The Litter Warden for this area has been asked to inspect the graffiti at this location and to take action as appropriate to have it removed.  Any graffiti on private property in the area is the responsibility of the property owner, and the warden will pursue the property owners to have such graffiti removed.  Where graffiti removal is not carried out as requested the Warden will enforce the Litter Pollution Act 1997 to ensure that the matter is resolved.  Any public areas affected by graffiti will be added to the programme for graffiti removal currently being dealt with by the Council’s graffiti crew. 

TR/425/07  DOG FOULING SIGNS AT CYPRESS DOWNS
QUESTION (5) Councillor C. Keane   

"To ask the manager to provide more durable dog fouling signs at Cypress Downs - the Avenue as the ones erected there disintegrated within weeks and to ask the litter warden to visit the area more regularly to supervise this?"

REPLY:
The Litter Warden visits the Cypress Downs area on a regular basis and will be asked to continue to be vigilant with regard to the issue of dog fouling in this area. 

The Council will review the quality of the anti-dog fouling signs currently in use.  It should be noted that the light-weight sign currently in use for this purpose allows the Council to put these signs up in large numbers, due to the relatively low cost of the sign and fixings and the ease with which the signs can be erected.  A more durable sign would involve a higher cost, which in turn may limit the provision of such signs around the County.  

TR/426/07  GRAFFITI REPORT
QUESTION (6) Councillor J. Lahart   
"To ask the Manager to update this committee in detail on progress regarding the tackling of graffiti and to include details of contact with related agencies?"

REPLY:

In mid 2006, the Council took the initiative of introducing on a pilot basis, a team who are assigned to removal of graffiti throughout the county.  In the Budget for 2007, an additional provision of €210,000 was made to support this new resource, in recognition of the graffiti problem.  To date the Council has been requested to remove graffiti from 63 locations in the Terenure/ Rathfarnham area. Some of these areas had more extensive graffiti than others. Set out hereunder are the areas where work has been carried out by the graffiti crew in recent months and the dates completed for each area treated.

	Terenure/ Rathfarnham Area
	Date Completed

	Templeville Park
	23/5/2006

	Hillside Park
	8/6/2006

	Grange Road
	15/6/2006

	Templeroan Roundabout
	19/6/2006

	Willsbrook House
	12/7/2006

	Elkwood Football Pitches
	12/7/2006

	Willbrook Estate
	12/7/2006

	Washington Lane
	14/7/2006

	Moyville Estate
	17/7/2006

	Glenlyon Estate
	26/7/2006

	Ballyroan Crescent
	8/8/2006

	Ballyroan Crescent Park
	8/8/2006

	Templeville Drive
	9/8/2006

	Laneway at Brookvale Close
	9/10/2006

	Pine Grove
	27/11/06

	Oldbridge Road/ Butterfield Avenue
	22/11/2006

	Walls to the side of 40B Dargle Wood
	12/12/2006

	Lampost and Litter bin in front of 31 Wellington Lane
	13/12/2006

	Beaufort Court
	18/12/2006

	Beaufort Downs
	18/12/2006

	Laneway off Ballyroan Road
	2/1/2007

	Wall on open space in front of Orchard Drive off Anne Devlin Rd
	4/1/2007

	Templeogue Village
	5/1/2007

	Knocklyon Avenue
	5/1/2007

	Wall at Grange Road
	8/1/2007

	Wall at Edmondstown Green
	17/1/2007

	Glenmore Court
	23/1/2007

	Palmer Park
	29/1/2007

	Knocklyon Road
	29/1/2007

	Pearse Brothers Park
	30/1/2007

	Side wall of 20 Rossmore Park & 14 Rossmore Crescent
	13/2/2007

	Wall at Orlagh Wood (Cul-de-sac)
	13/3/2007

	Wilderwood Grove
	21/03/2007

	Entrance Stone to Springvale Estate
	31/3/2007

	Wall at Orlagh Wood (Cul-de-sac)
	13/3/2007

	Wall along Dodder Road
	31/03/2007

	Old Knocklyon Road (wall at end of cul-de-sac bordering M50)
	17/4/2007

	Wall at waste ground (off Landsdown Park)
	24/4/2007


There is currently a large list of locations awaiting treatment in the County area generally and new sites are being added on a daily basis.  When a complaint of graffiti is received, it is assessed for the extent of the task and also where responsibility lies for its removal.

As private walls are the responsibility of the owner concerned, each owner is contacted as graffiti complaints are received and when sites have been investigated. In relation to walls which form the boundary between public open space and private property, the Council will usually, subject to prior inspection by the Litter Warden,  paint over graffiti at such locations.

Further measures.

· The Council is in regular contact with public utility companies such as the ESB, Eircom and NTL requesting them to carry out their obligations in removing graffiti from their property.  

· Businesses have been issued with notices under the Litter Pollution Act to remove graffiti from their properties at various locations in the County.

· Residents Associations whose members are willing to paint over graffiti in the local areas, may avail of paint given free of charge by the Council, where requested.  In these instances, contact should be made with the Litter Warden to obtain assistance.

· Surfaces such as stone and brick are generally not suitable for painting over. In such instances the Council engages the services of a specialist contractor to carry out sandblasting work to remove the graffiti.

· The Litter Warden liaises with the Gardai on an ongoing basis regarding graffiti complaints.  Unless offenders are ‘caught in the act’ or other suitable evidence is available, a prosecution cannot be taken under the Litter Act.  The vigilance of local residents is important as a means to identify offenders.

· An Assistant Environmental Awareness Officer has recently taken up duty with the Council.  This additional resource adds support to the Environmental Awareness Officer in her programme of environmental awareness work with schools and local organisations.

The work of the Graffiti Removal Crew is reviewed on a regular basis and the Council is satisfied that reasonable progress has been made to date.  However, parents, residents groups, property owners and school authorities must all endeavor to play a part in the prevention of graffiti. Anti graffiti measures by the Council alone will not in themselves resolve the problem in the short term.
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TR/427/07  GRAFFITI IN RATHFARNHAM TERENURE AREA
QUESTION (7) Councillor J. Lahart   

"To ask the Manager to make a comprehensive statement on the steps taken to deal with graffiti in the Rathfarnham Terenure area?"

REPLY:

In mid 2006, the Council took the initiative of introducing on a pilot basis, a team who are assigned to removal of graffiti throughout the county.  In the Budget for 2007, an additional provision of €210,000 was made to support this new resource, in recognition of the graffiti problem.  To date the Council has been requested to remove graffiti from 63 locations in the Terenure/ Rathfarnham area. Some of these areas had more extensive graffiti than others. Set out hereunder are the areas where work has been carried out by the graffiti crew in recent months and the dates completed for each area treated.

	Terenure/ Rathfarnham Area
	Date Completed

	Templeville Park
	23/5/2006

	Hillside Park
	8/6/2006

	Grange Road
	15/6/2006

	Templeroan Roundabout
	19/6/2006

	Willsbrook House
	12/7/2006

	Elkwood Football Pitches
	12/7/2006

	Willbrook Estate
	12/7/2006

	Washington Lane
	14/7/2006

	Moyville Estate
	17/7/2006

	Glenlyon Estate
	26/7/2006

	Ballyroan Crescent
	8/8/2006

	Ballyroan Crescent Park
	8/8/2006

	Templeville Drive
	9/8/2006

	Laneway at Brookvale Close
	9/10/2006

	Pine Grove
	27/11/06

	Oldbridge Road/ Butterfield Avenue
	22/11/2006

	Walls to the side of 40B Dargle Wood
	12/12/2006

	Lampost and Litter bin in front of 31 Wellington Lane
	13/12/2006

	Beaufort Court
	18/12/2006

	Beaufort Downs
	18/12/2006

	Laneway off Ballyroan Road
	2/1/2007

	Wall on open space in front of Orchard Drive off Anne Devlin Rd
	4/1/2007

	Templeogue Village
	5/1/2007

	Knocklyon Avenue
	5/1/2007

	Wall at Grange Road
	8/1/2007

	Wall at Edmondstown Green
	17/1/2007

	Glenmore Court
	23/1/2007

	Palmer Park
	29/1/2007

	Knocklyon Road
	29/1/2007

	Pearse Brothers Park
	30/1/2007

	Side wall of 20 Rossmore Park & 14 Rossmore Crescent
	13/2/2007

	Wall at Orlagh Wood (Cul-de-sac)
	13/3/2007

	Wilderwood Grove
	21/03/2007

	Entrance Stone to Springvale Estate
	31/3/2007

	Wall at Orlagh Wood (Cul-de-sac)
	13/3/2007

	Wall along Dodder Road
	31/03/2007

	Old Knocklyon Road (wall at end of cul-de-sac bordering M50)
	17/4/2007

	Wall at waste ground (off Landsdown Park)
	24/4/2007


There is currently a large list of locations awaiting treatment in the County area generally and new sites are being added on a daily basis.  When a complaint of graffiti is received, it is assessed for the extent of the task and also where responsibility lies for its removal.

As private walls are the responsibility of the owner concerned, each owner is contacted as graffiti complaints are received and when sites have been investigated. In relation to walls which form the boundary between public open space and private property, the Council will usually, subject to prior inspection by the Litter Warden,  paint over graffiti at such locations.

Further measures.

· The Council is in regular contact with public utility companies such as the ESB, Eircom and NTL requesting them to carry out their obligations in removing graffiti from their property.  

· Businesses have been issued with notices under the Litter Pollution Act to remove graffiti from their properties at various locations in the County.

· Residents Associations whose members are willing to paint over graffiti in the local areas, may avail of paint given free of charge by the Council, where requested.  In these instances, contact should be made with the Litter Warden to obtain assistance.

· Surfaces such as stone and brick are generally not suitable for painting over. In such instances the Council engages the services of a specialist contractor to carry out sandblasting work to remove the graffiti.

· The Litter Warden liaises with the Gardai on an ongoing basis regarding graffiti complaints.  Unless offenders are ‘caught in the act’ or other suitable evidence is available, a prosecution cannot be taken under the Litter Act.  The vigilance of local residents is important as a means to identify offenders.

· An Assistant Environmental Awareness Officer has recently taken up duty with the Council.  This additional resource adds support to the Environmental Awareness Officer in her programme of environmental awareness work with schools and local organisations.

The work of the Graffiti Removal Crew is reviewed on a regular basis and the Council is satisfied that reasonable progress has been made to date.  However, parents, residents groups, property owners and school authorities must all endeavor to play a part in the prevention of graffiti. Anti graffiti measures by the Council alone will not in themselves resolve the problem in the short term.
TR/428/07   REPORT ON DRAFT SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL (STORAGE PRESENTATION AND COLLECTION OF HOUSEHOLD WASTE) BYE-LAWS 2007
HEADED ITEM (2)
The following report by the Manager was READ: 

Report on Draft South Dublin County Council (Storage Presentation and Collection of Household Waste) Bye-Laws 2007. 

“The current Council Bye-Laws for the Storage, Presentation and Collection of Waste were adopted in 2004,

In view of the many developments which have taken place in the waste business since then it is considered necessary to make new Bye-Laws to take account of these developments.

The attached two draft sets of Bye-Laws, one for household waste and one for commercial waste are being presented to the each of the Area Committees during the month of May.  The proposal to make the Bye-Laws will be publicly advertised during this period.  They will also be available for public inspection.  Submissions/ observations on the draft Bye-Laws will be received by the Council for a period of six weeks after the public advertisement.

Following consideration of the submissions or observations received, it is proposed to present the final Bye-Laws for adoption to the Council in September 2007.”
The following is the link to the Draft Bye Laws 2007.
Rep on Draft SDCC (Storage Presentation and Collection of Household Waste) Bye-Laws 2007.doc
Mr. P. Fleming, Senior Executive Officer presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors T. McDermott, C. Keane, M. Ardagh, J. Lahart and  S.Laing, Mr. P. Fleming responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
TR/429/07  REPORT ON DRAFT SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL (STORAGE PRESENTATION AND COLLECTION OF COMMERCIAL WASTE) BYE-LAWS 2007 
HEADED ITEM (3)
The following report by the Manager was READ and NOTED: 

Report on Draft South Dublin County Council (Storage Presentation and Collection of Commercial Waste) Bye-Laws 2007.

“The current Council Bye-Laws for the Storage, Presentation and Collection of Waste were adopted in 2004.
In view of the many developments which have taken place in the waste business since then it is considered necessary to make new Bye-Laws to take account of these developments.

The attached two draft sets of Bye-Laws, one for household waste and one for commercial waste are being presented at the meetings of the Area Committees during the month of May.  The proposal to make the Bye-Laws will be publicly advertised during this period.  They will also be available for public inspection.  Submissions/ observations on the draft Bye-Laws will be received by the Council for a period of six weeks after the public advertisement.

Following consideration of the submissions or observations received, it is proposed to present the final Bye-Laws for adoption to the Council in September 2007.”
The following is the link to the Draft Bye Laws 2007.

Rep on Draft SDCC (Storage Presentation and Collection of Commercial Waste) Bye-Laws 2007.doc
TR/430/07  NEW WORKS 
HEADED ITEM (4)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/431/07  CORRESPONDENCE 
CORRESPONDENCE (1)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/432/07  CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS 
It was proposed by Councillor T. McDermott and seconded by Councillor M. Ardagh.

MOTION (1)
"That the meeting discuss, with the aid of a detailed report from the manager, the readiness of South Dublin County Council to deal with cryptosporidium. How old are the facilities? Have the council's efforts to guarantee clean water been frustrated and if so how."

The following report by the Manager was READ: 

Water Supply in South Dublin County

“South Dublin County Council is not a major water producer but purchases treated water from Dublin City Council and Fingal County Council.  The vast bulk of the daily requirements (69,000 cu.m) comes from the Dublin City Council water treatment plant at Ballymore Eustace, Co Kildare whilst the balance (approx. 1,000 cu.m.) is supplied via the Fingal County Council water treatment facility located at Leixlip. A very small supply is also taken from the Dublin City Council run facility at Ballyboden which is used to supply parts of Rathfarnham and Edmondstown in South Dublin County.

South Dublin County Council’s principal distribution reservoir is located at Belgard (capacity 100 Ml) which supplies most of the County, whilst the other reservoir sited at Peamount (capacity 40ML) is used to supply parts of Lucan and Quarryvale mainly.

The sole water production facility in the County is a borehole supply at Brittas which has an extremely small production capacity of 90 cu.m./day. This supply is distributed to about 50 homes and premises with a population count of about 80 persons. 

Water Sampling and Testing

The Regulations governing the testing and monitoring of drinking water quality in Ireland are the new European Communities (Drinking Water) Regulations, 2007 (S.I.106 for 2007) which were signed by the Minister on 8th March, 2007 and revoke the preceding Regulations S.I.439 of 2000. These regulations prescribe the quality standards to be applied to drinking water including the requirements as to sampling frequency, methods of analysis and related matters. Monitoring water quality (raw and final treated water) is carried out at the major water treatment plants by Dublin City and Fingal County Councils.  Analysis of samples taken is carried out at the Central Laboratory located at Marrowbone Lane.

Water sampling at local level is undertaken by South Dublin County Council in compliance with the above Regulations and tested at the independently accredited Central Laboratory. These samples are taken randomly throughout the County at the tap and so are representative of the supply delivered. 

Testing for the specific presence of cryptosporidium is only undertaken at treatment works as its route of entry is solely through the primary source.

Testing for Cryptosporidium
The Dublin City Council run Ballymore Eustace water treatment plant samples and tests treated final water regularly. Testing final treated water for cryptosporidium was carried out 34 times in 2006.  Cryptosporidium was found in 4 samples at very low levels, with the highest result of 0.001 oocysts per litre.  In the first quarter of 2007, up to 31st March, no positive cryptosporidium samples have been found.  

The Leixlip supply of final water from the treatment plant was sampled and analysed for cryptosporidium 36 times in 2006.  No cryptosporidium was found in 33 samples, and a very low level was found in the three positive test results with the highest result of 0.002 oocysts per litre. 

The Ballyboden supply of final water was sampled and analysed for cryptosporidium 31 times in 2006.  In 30 of these samples no cryptosporidium was found and in 1 sample a very low level was found which was 0.0004 oocysts per litre.  

The borehole water supply at Brittas has shown no positive results for cryptosporidium.  
Cryptosporidium Test Results
The current EPA ‘Handbook on Implementation for Sanitary Authorities’ which serves as the principal explanatory guide to the drinking water Regulations  to all local authorities  advises that a water supply should be considered to be a low risk if either no cryptosporidium oocysts are detected, or if detected on occasion but are well below one oocyst per 10 litres.  One oocyst per 10 litres equates to 0.1 oocysts per litre.

On the basis of the above EPA guidance, the levels of detection for cryptosporidium are well below the ‘level of concern’. Translating the above results into more tangible terminology, the Ballymore Eustace supply is 100 times below the ‘limit of concern’, whilst Leixlip is 50 times lower, Ballyboden is 250 times lower and Brittas has shown zero detection to date. In addition, it is worth noting that the detection rate in water samples tested whilst very low, e.g. 4 in 34, 3 in 36, and 1 in 31 respectively of the above named supply sources, are all associated with external treated water supplies to this Council.

Accordingly, the ‘as found’ levels of cryptosporidium at the major source treatment works are at such very low trace levels that their potential for adverse health impact on the community is extremely low.

Water Quality in South Dublin County 

The most recent EPA report entitled ‘The Quality of Drinking Water in Ireland, 2005’ reported that the quality of water randomly sampled from the tap and tested, demonstrated an overall compliance rating of 99.2%. This was ‘well above the national average’ and South Dublin County Council has met and indeed exceeded the minimum monitoring requirements as outlined in the Regulations.

Whilst this is encouraging and reassuring, the Council’s commitment to safe supply remains paramount in the Council’s priority of service delivery to customers.

Readiness to Act
Monitoring of the water supply will continue to at least the levels required by the drinking water Regulations.  In the event of samples indicating the presence of cryptosporidium at a level that would give concern as indicated above, a notice would be issued to all consumers of the supply to boil water and investigations to locate and eradicate the source would be immediately put in place. Boiling the water is the only known effective measure to kill the parasite once such infected water reaches the community.
The thrust of the Council’s response to any serious non compliance with the Drinking Water Regulations is set out in our ‘Action Plan for the Protection of Drinking Water Supplies’. This document is currently under review so as to maintain compliance with the requirements of the new Regulations signed by the Minister in March 2007. In general, the Council’s response would comprise shutting supplies to affected areas, advising  elected representatives, EPA, Fire Services, HSE, Gardai, local hospitals and medical practitioners and the public of the need of concern, action to take and details of the measures the Council was implementing to deal with the issue. Media and web coverage would play a key role in addressing public concern and actions and responses by relevant Agencies. 

Indeed, the acid test, in relation to the presence of cryptosporidium in the water supply would be found in the incidence of those presenting to medical practitioners displaying typical symptoms of the disease, cryptosporidiosis. There is no evidence of this to date.

Age of Facilities
Upgrading works at the Ballymore Eustace plant have recently been completed. Further upgrading work is currently in progress to boost production to the Region by mid 2009. The water treatment facilities at Leixlip were significantly refurbished and upgraded in the early 1990’s.

The Brittas borehole supply was instigated in the early to mid 1960s as a very shallow supply. The borehole was deepened about 30 years later to cater for increased demand and in 2004 the distribution water network in the area which it serves was extended to remove a private well source.”

Following contributions from Councillors T. McDermott, M. Ardagh and C. Keane the report was NOTED.
TR/433/07  BRING CENTRE ON GRANGE ROAD 
It was proposed by Councillor J. Lahart and seconded by Councillor C. Keane. 

MOTION (2)
"That this Council exerts all its influences to persuade the OPW to incorporate the Bring Centre on Grange Road into the grounds of St Enda's Park, or to seek a more suitable location."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The Council has been in contact with the OPW regarding the possible relocation of the glass bring bank to the car park of St Enda 's Park. Local management in St Enda's Park is considering the request and the Council is awaiting a decision. 

In addition  Council personnel have spoken to the district manager of the local Esso petrol filling station regarding the possible siting of the glass bring bank at the Esso station on the Grange Road.  Esso are considering this request and their decision on the matter is awaited.”
Following contributions from Councillors J.Lahart and C. Keane, Mr. P. Fleming, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.

TR/434/07 BUILDERS YARD IN MUCKROSS
It was proposed by Councillor T. McDermott and seconded by Councillor M. Ardagh.

MOTION (3)
"That the Manager give a report on plans and / or results of recent environmental monitoring of the builders yard in Muckross".

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“Dust 
The premises in question have been visited on a number of occasions by the Environmental Health Officer.  On all occasions the proprietor was found to be taking best practicable means to prevent the occurrence of an air pollution nuisance.  A sprinkler system is in place on the wall above the mounds of sand and is used on a regular basis.  In October 2006, the Topas computerised dust and air quality monitor was installed in the garden of a local resident whose home is adjacent to the premises.  This monitor remained in permanent monitoring mode for a week after which the results were analysed and evaluated.  The results confirmed that an air pollution nuisance did not exist during the monitoring period. 

Noise 
With regard to complaints concerning a noise nuisance emanating from the said premises, the hours of operation have been limited to 07.00am – 7.00pm Monday – Friday and 9.00am to 1.00pm Saturdays.  In October 2006 noise monitoring was also carried out at the same location.  The results of the monitoring carried out confirmed that a noise nuisance did not exist during the monitoring period. The Environmental Health Officer’s report states “Noise due to the normal operation of a business, expressed as Laeq over 1 hour at the façade of a noise sensitive location, shall not exceed the daytime background level by more than 10 dB (A).”  The noise emanating from the site exceeded the daytime background level by 2 dB (A). 

The noise monitor was installed at the home of another resident adjacent to the premises concerned for 5 days recently.  The results downloaded were incomplete and the data received was inconclusive and therefore further monitoring is required. The results of this monitoring will be made available as soon as possible.”
Following contributions from Councillors T. McDermott, M. Ardagh, C. Keane and S. Laing Ms S. Vaughan, Environmental Health Officer responded to queries raised and it was AGREED to present a further report on this matter to the June Meeting of this Committee.
TR/435/07  RECYLE BANKS IN TYMON PARK
It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane and seconded by Councillor J. Lahart.

MOTION (4)
"That this committee discusses if it would be at all possible to move the recycle banks in Tymon park to the rear of the car park as there is sufficient space there to accommodate them - and if access could be gained through the side gate to enable emptying as this is a shared entrance i.e. if internal area is too small - if measurements of lorry and internal area could be ascertained and available at meeting it would facilitate. The brilliant work carried out by the Parks department on the entrance to the park is totally negated by this 'eyesore' litter etc visible not alone to park users but to the multitudes of passing traffic."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The bring banks at Wellington car park are very popular and a large quantity of glass and plastics are recycled at this location. It is assumed that this is partly due to them being visible from the road. Since the addition of a second plastic container and an increase in the servicing of the containers, the situation with regard to litter at the site has improved. 

A meeting will be arranged with the service provider and the Parks Department on site, to determine whether a better all round siting for the bring banks can be achieved at that location having regard to turning space requirements etc. 

It is proposed to expand the green bin service to include plastic bottle recycling. This rollout will begin in the South Dublin County area later this year. The necessity for plastic Bring Banks at some locations will be reviewed after the introduction of this expansion in service.”
Following a contribution from Councillor C. Keane, Mr. P. Fleming, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
TR/436/07 BRING BANKS AT WHITECHURCH SHOPPING CENTRE
It was proposed by Councillor J. Lahart and seconded by Councillor T. McDermott.
MOTION (5)
"That the Manager takes steps to re-locate the bring banks at Whitechurch Shopping Centre to a more discrete location and to engage with traders with a view to improving the appearance of the centre."
The following report by the Manager was READ and NOTED:
“The Council has previously been in communication with the management company of the shopping centre and will discuss this matter with the company again in the near future with a view to achieving a possible better location or a realignment within the Centre for the Bring Banks. 

The Council has also been in touch with the service provider of the recycling facilities with regard to regular servicing of the plastic and glass facilities there. The Council’s Litter Warden will also visit the area and contact the Cleansing Unit to ensure that the area is litter free.”
HOUSING BUSINESS
TR/437/07  QUESTIONS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

TR/438/07  REPORT ON HOUSING CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMME
HEADED ITEM (5)
The following report by the Manager was READ:
Report on housing construction programme.
The up-to-date position of the Housing Construction Programme for the Terenure - Rathfarnham Area is set out in the detail below:-
	 COMPLETIONS 2004 
	 NUMBER OF UNITS
	 

	 Whitechurch Phase 3
	 9
	 

	 
	 
	 

	 COMPLETIONS 2005
	 
	 

	 Whitechurch Phase 3
	 10
	 

	 
	 
	 

	 SCHEMES ON SITE
	 
	 ANTICIPATED COMPLETION DATE

	 Whitechurch Phase 4
	 29
	 December 2007 + Community Facility

	 Whitechurch Phase 5
	 7
	 December 2007

	 TENDERS APPROVED
	 
	 ANTICIPATED START DATE

	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 

	 DESIGN STAGE
	 
	 ANTICIPATED START OF PART 8 PROCESS 

	 Kingston / Glendoher 
	 9
	May 2007

	 
	 
	 


Mr. P. Murphy, Senior Executive Officer presented the report.
It was AGREED to take Motion No. 9 in the name of Councillor M. Árdagh in conjunction with this Item.
TR/439/07  COMMUNITY CENTRE IN WHITECHURCH
It was proposed by Councillor M. Árdagh, seconded by Councillor J.Lahart.

MOTION (9)
"That the Manager give a report on the expected completion date of the Community Centre in Whitechurch and to ask when it will be possible for the Building Committee to visit the site."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The Housing Development, together with the Community Facility, at Whitechurch is due to be completed in December 2007 by the Contractor. A site visit could be arranged for local Councillors, together with the local Building Committee, to visit the building nearer to its anticipated completion date. The Council would need to agree the visit with the Contractor at that time, as the area would still be a building site and Health and Safety considerations would prevail.”
Following contributions from Councillors M. Ardagh and C. Keane, Mr. P. Murphy, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the reports were NOTED.

TR/440/07  REPORT ON QUARTERLY STATISTICS FOR ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR
HEADED ITEM (6)
The following report by the Manager was READ and NOTED: 

Anti Social Behaviour Statistics for period: 01/01/2007 to 31/03/2007 
Current Working Files: 18 (3.76% of county)  
% Incidents that resulted in Enforcement Action – 40% 
Investigative Actions per Incident - 3
Total Number of Clinics held 2007: 13 

Weekly Anti-Social Clinics at following locations:
Killinarden Community Centre - Friday 11 - 12 noon
Whitechurch Community Centre - First Thursday of every Month 11am - 12 noon

	 
	 Total for 2006
	 1st Quarter 2006
	1st Quarter 2007 

	 Actions
	 
	 
	 

	 Housecall
	63
	34 
	21

	 Garda Consultation
	8
	2
	0

	 Health Services Consultation
	1
	0
	0

	 Referred to HWO
	2
	0
	 5 

	 Referred to EHO
	4
	0
	0

	 Formal Office Interviews
	21
	4 
	4

	 Other SDCC section consulted
	10
	3 
	5

	 Phone contact complainant/tenant 
	25
	15 
	5

	 Case Conference - Multi Agency
	0
	0
	0

	 House Surrendered
	1
	1 
	 0 

	 Warning Letter
	1
	0
	4

	 Verbal Warning given
	1
	0 
	0

	 Pre-emptive Surrender
	 1 
	1 
	 0 

	 Abandonment Notice Served
	 0 
	0 
	0

	 Notice to Quit Served
	 0 
	0 
	0

	 Demand for Possession 
	 0 
	0 
	0

	 Total Actions
	138 
	60 
	44 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Incidents
	 
	 
	 

	 Children Nuisance
	17 
	7
	 1 

	 Criminal Activity
	 1 
	0
	0

	 Drugs Activity
	 0 
	0 
	0

	 Joyriding
	 0 
	0 
	0

	 Neighbour Dispute
	1
	0 
	0

	 Noise/disturbance
	7
	4 
	4

	 Pets/animal nuisance
	 0 
	0 
	0

	 Physical condition of property
	1
	0
	 2

	 Squatters/illegal occupiers
	 3 
	1
	 0

	 Vacant House
	1
	 0 
	 0

	 Vandalism
	1 
	 0 
	 2

	 Violence/intimidation/ harassment
	4 
	1 
	 1

	 Total Incidents
	36
	13
	10 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Total Complaints
	 16
	6
	2


TR/441/07  REPORT ON AFFORDABLE HOUSING SCHEME
HEADED ITEM (7) 
The following report by the Manager was READ: 

Report on Social and Affordable Housing
“The Council's Housing Strategy, which was prepared in accordance with Part V of the Planning & Development Act 2000, was adopted by the Council at its meeting held on 11th June 2001.  This Strategy was reviewed and now forms an integral part of the County Development Plan 2004-2010, which was adopted by the Council on 10th November, 2004.

The strategy requires 15% of all residential developments to be reserved for Social/Affordable housing purposes.  The Council has been successful in the delivery of affordable housing under the following initiatives:

(a)   Part V of the Planning & Development Act 2000 (as amended).

(b)   Joint Venture Schemes.

(c)   Integrated Area Plans.

To date 450 affordable units have been procured throughout the County.  Of these 6 have been procured and sold on in the Terenure/Rathfarnham Area.

The following schedule sets out (a) the location and number of units procured to date in the Terenure/Rathfarnham Area, (b) a schedule of social/affordable units to be procured where a Letter of Exchange has issued and/or an Agreement has been reached, (c) schedule of developments where a Commencement Notice has been served and negotiations are ongoing with the developer.

(a) Schedule of Affordable Units procured in the period 2003 - to date
	 Development
	Number of units
	 Date of Procurement 

	Glen Bard Inns Limited, "Rosmor", Scholarstown Road, Rathfarnham
	 6 units 

 

 

Total 6 units
	 26/8/04


 

(b) Schedule of Affordable Units to be procured where a Letter of Exchange has issued and/or an Agreement has been reached
 

	  Development
	  No of units
	 Target Completion Date for units

	 Boden Heath, Ballyboden Park,
	 11 units
	June 07

	 Garthy Wood, Knocklyon,
	 3 units
	June 07 

	 Temple Manor, Limekiln Farm,
	 3 units

Total 17 units
	June 07


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

(C) Schedule of developments where a Commencement Notice has been served and negotiations are ongoing with the developer
 

	 Developer
	 Estimated number of units
	 Target Completion Date for Units 

	Former Eircom Training Centre, Wainsfort Road
	 51
	 2008

	Lands adjacent to Nursing Home, Stocking Lane, Rathfarnham,
	 17
	 2008 

	College Drive, Dublin 6W
	 21
	 2008

	Everton and Bushy Park, Ballyboden Road
	  7

 Total 96 units

 
	Dec 07


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Please note that date of procurement may change due to external factors, outside the control of the Council, e.g. registration of title issue, climatic conditions etc.
In addition to the foregoing, there is potential to procure a further 85 social/affordable units in the Terenure/Rathfarnham Area on foot of Planning Permissions granted where initial contact has been made with developers.”
Ms. M. O’Shaughnessy, Senior Executive Officer presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillor J. Lahart, S. Laing, T. McDermott, M. Ardagh and C. Keane Ms. M. O’Shaughnessy and Mr. P. Murphy responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.

TR/442/07  NEW WORKS
HEADED ITEM (8)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/443/07  CORRESPONDENCE
CORRESPONDENCE (2)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/444/07  CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS
MOTION (6)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/445/07  CHERRYFIELD TRAVELLER ACCOMMODATION
It was proposed by Councillor J. Lahart, seconded by Councillor C. Keane

MOTION (7)
"That the Manager outline what steps have been taken to address serious local concerns related to the Cherryfield Traveller Accommodation."
The following report by the Manager was READ: 

“The housing development in Cherryfield Way has been the focus of increased  maintenance responses by the Council since the start of the year.  Priority has been given to maintenance demands and significant time and resources are being directed at the scheme. It is noted that there has been a significant improvement over the recent past and the Council's efforts to further improve the situation will continue. 

A considerable amount of illegal dumping had taken place both on the site and in the adjoining Cherryfield Park.  This illegal dumping which is similar to the pattern of dumping which is taking place at a number of locations in the County is under continued and active investigation at present.  Site visits by the Council’s Enforcement Staff continue to be regularly carried out.  Staff are also using the latest technology to detect offenders and all offenders will be prosecuted to the fullest extent possible.  Should any Council tenants be identified as engaging in illegal dumping then such behaviour will be dealt with in accordance with the Council’s Anti-Social Behaviour policy. Residents have been warned that the Council is taking a zero tolerance approach to those who are proven to be engaged in such illegal activities.

In recognition of the impact some of the activities were having on the local environment, the Council increased its presence and adopted a more proactive approach to the elimination of a range of unacceptable behaviours that had been evident in times past. As previously advised, a new approach to estate management and tenant participation has been piloted and the revised arrangements now in place on this scheme have begun to deliver the level of improvements that offer the opportunity to further restore confidence.  As indicated above some immediate improvements have been delivered, however the matter is being kept under constant and continuing review.  All residents have received a severe written warning and informed that their future behaviour, if not immediately improved, will lead to the severest of consequences. The Council is confident that the combined effects of the new arrangements will further improve perceptions of the scheme.”
Mr P. Murphy, Senior Executive Officer presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors J. Lahart, C. Keane, S. Laing and T. McDermott, Mr P. Murphy responded to queries raised.  The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to present a further report on this matter to the next meeting of this Committee.
TR/446/07  CHERRYFIELD TRAVELLER ACCOMMODATION
The following motion in the name of Councillor A. White was NOT MOVED.

MOTION (8)
"That the Manager urgently addresses the worsening problems at the Cherryfield Traveller Accommodation Site by putting in place a management plan for the site, since the current arrangements are clearly not working, and the situation has further deteriorated since this committee discussed the matter in January of this year."

PARKS BUSINESS
TR/447/07  QUESTIONS
It was proposed by Councillor T. McDermott, seconded by Councillor M. Ardagh and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No: 13, Questions numbered 8-16 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

TR/448/07  PRUNING OF SHRUBBERY ON CYPRESS DOWNS
QUESTION (8) Councillor M. Árdagh   

"To ask the Manager to prune back the shrubbery on Cypress Downs at the entrance to the Cypress Drive from the traffic lights on Glendown Road which has become very overgrown and will the Manager contact the Secretary of Cypress Downs Residents Association before the work is carried out - (details supplied)?"

REPLY:
The residents of Orwell Crescent requested the shrubbery which runs along the back of their properties to be pruned and some pruning was undertaken but was not completed following objections by residents of Cypress Drive. The Parks Department can consider the location for completion of pruning under the 2007/08 Arboricultural Programme subject to receiving written confirmation of agreement from the Residents Associations.

TR/449/07  RED HAWTHORNE TREE
QUESTION (9) Councillor M. Árdagh   

"To ask the Manager to provide a Red Hawthorne tree outside (details supplied) which was previously promised?"

REPLY:

This location will be considered for planting under the 2007/08 Arboricultural Programme.
TR/450/07   MANORTOWN UNITED PITCHES
QUESTION (10) Councillor M. Árdagh   

"To ask the Manager when the Manortown United (details supplied) playing pitches will be cut?" 
REPLY:
The playing pitches currently allocated to Manortown United are located at Greentrees Park which is being cut on a two week cycle.  The grass is scheduled for cutting during week beginning April 30 and thereafter every two weeks.

TR/451/07  NAME STONE AT PRIORY WAY/KIMMAGE MANOR
QUESTION (11) Councillor C. Keane   

"To ask the Manager to provide a Grannite name stone at the entrance to Priory Way/Kimmage Manor in conjunction with the residents association?"

REPLY:
The Parks Department are currently in liaison with the Residents Association with regard to the supply and installation of a suitable stone for which the Residents Association will arrange the inscription.
TR/452/07  CLEANUP IN WILLINGTON DRIVE
QUESTION (12) Councillor S. Laing   

"To ask the Manager to complete the cleanup on the large grass margin in Willington Drive which commenced some weeks ago and which the Residents are very unhappy?"

REPLY:
Arrangements will be made to complete the cleanup at Willington Drive as soon as possible.

TR/453/07  TREE PRUNING AND PROVISION OF PATH BROOKVALE DOWNS
QUESTION (13) Councillor S. Laing   

"To ask the Manager to carry out the following items in Brookvale Downs which are outstanding for sometime.   

1.
Tree pruning on the trees backing onto the Dodder.

2. 
The tree between 35 and 33 needs attention as it is uprooting the roots. 

3. 
The provision of a path from estate to the Dodder which was promised some years ago?"

REPLY:
Some pruning of trees backing onto the River Dodder at Brookvale Downs was undertaken in recent months but was not completed due to strong objection from some residents.  Prior to any further pruning being undertaken, agreement should be reached between the residents with regard to the extent of pruning required. 

The matter of the tree between no. 33 and 35 Brookvale Downs will be examined and if work is considered necessary it will be listed for inclusion under the 2007/08 Arboricultural Programme.

A sum of €2,000 has been allocated under the 2007 Parks Works Programme to undertake construction of a pedestrian pathway along the existing desire line linking Brookvale with Dodder Park Road.  It is proposed to carry out this work during the summer months.
TR/454/07  WATER FEATURE AT ENTRANCE TO GREENHILLS PARK
QUESTION (14) Councillor  E. Walsh   

"To ask the Manager to indicate when the water feature is to be installed adjacent to the entrance to Greenhills Park from St. James Road as indicated some time ago and will he make a statement on the issue?"
REPLY:
The Parks Department is not aware of any proposal for the installation of a water feature at the entrance to Greenhills Park from St. James Road. However the matter will be examined and the Councillor will be informed of the outcome.
TR/455/07  PLANTING OUTSIDE TRADERS PUB
QUESTION (15) Councillor E. Walsh   

"To ask the Manager to indicate when will suitable planting be carried out in the spaces provided outside the Traders Pub?"

REPLY:
This location will be considered for planting under the 2007/08 Arboricultural Programme.
TR/456/07  TREE PLANTING AT ENTRANCE TO LIMEKILN GREEN
QUESTION (16) Councillor E. Walsh   

"To ask the Manager to include in the next tree planting season the long grass verge at the entrance to Limekiln Green and opposite the Traders?"

REPLY:
This location will be considered for planting under the 2007/08 Arboricultural Programme.
TR/457/07  NEW WORKS
HEADED ITEM (9)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/458/07  CORRESPONDENCE
CORRESPONDENCE (3)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/459/07  CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS
MOTION (10)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/460/07  EDMONDSTOWN/PROSPECT MANOR FOOTBRIDGE
It was proposed by Councillor J. Lahart and seconded by Councillor C. Keane
MOTION (11)
"That the Manager outline what steps have been taken to expedite the opening of the Edmondstown/Prospect Manor footbridge and to make a statement as to when it will open."

The following report by the Manager was READ: 
“This bridge which will link Prospect Manor across the Owendoher River with the Edmondstown Road is being provided by a private developer and while it was open for use in November for a short period, it has since been closed to facilitate the installation of services for the new apartment scheme. 
The Parks & Landscape Department has been in contact with the Project Architect for the apartment scheme and has learned that the current delay is due to a dispute between the contractor and the developer.  Therefore, the bridge is legally the property of the contractor until such time as the dispute is resolved and it is taken in charge by the Council, following the implementation of a snag list.”
Dr. C. Boylan, Senior Parks Superintendent presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors J. Lahart C. Keane and T. McDermott, Dr. C. Boylan responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED. 
TR/461/07  OPEN SPACE AT PRIORY WALK, WHITEHALL ROAD
It was proposed by Councillor M. Árdagh and seconded by Councillor C. Keane.
MOTION (12)
"That the Manager take into consideration the following wishes of the residents and the Residents Association in relation to the upgrading of the open space at Priory Walk, Whitehall Road:

1.  
That the proposed grey galvanized railings be spray painted black before installation.

2.  
That the finished surface of the stone wall and pillars be black limestone - similar to what was previously there.

3.  
That benches be provided in the open space - similar to those provided in Glendown Park - for the convenience of the residents.”
The following report by the Manager was READ: 
“The installation of the new boundary wall at Priory Walk, Whitehall Road has been undertaken in regular consultation with the Residents Association.  The wall is now completed and the Residents Association has expressed satisfaction with the work and the materials used.  The material used in the original pillars was red brick and the new wall and pillars have been constructed in granite as requested by and agreed with the Residents Association. 

It has been agreed with the Residents Association that the railings to be installed on top of the wall are to be galvanised as they will require no further maintenance.  In addition, this can be achieved relatively quickly to facilitate reinstallation of the railings as soon as possible.   If a powder coated finish in black was to be pursued, this would involve a considerable time delay with contractors to undertake this work prior to reinstallation.

The provision of seating on the open space can be considered for inclusion in the 2008 Parks Works Programme subject to agreement with the Residents Association.”

Ms. M. Keenan, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors M. Árdagh and C. Keane, Ms. M. Keenan responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
TR/462/07 PERRYSTOWN MANOR CAR PARK
It was proposed by Councillor S. Laing and seconded by Councillor T. McDermott
MOTION (13)
"That the Manager give a full detailed report as to when works will be carried out on the Perrystown Manor car park which is outstanding for sometime."
The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The extent of works required on the Perrystown Community Centre car park is currently being examined.  Quotations to undertake the work are being sought and sources of the necessary finance for the works are being explored.”
Ms. M. Keenan, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent presented the report.  Following a contribution from Councillors S. Laing, Ms. M. Keenan responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED. 
TR/463/07  FAUGH’S GAA CLUB
It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane and seconded by Councillor M. Árdagh.
MOTION (14)
"That this committee agrees that SDCC dispose of a small plot of land to enable FAUGHS GAA club provide an all weather pitch for their members particularly the children in the juvenille section. The said land adjacent to the clubhouse measures 9.14 m wide x 43.3 m. That the trees there be replaced in the park to ensure there is no negative environmental effect on the eco system or biodiversity."

The following report by the Manager was READ: 
“The following report was presented at the Terenure Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting on April 11, 2006 in relation to this matter:

“Faughs GAA Club have a clubhouse facility in Tymon Park adjacent to the car park at Willington and they have the use of grass pitches in the park.  At present, they cater for 22 teams.  About twelve years ago, we were approached by the club who at that time were seeking additional land on which to construct an all weather pitch.  Their request at the time was noted for consideration and when we later received similar requests from two other clubs, St. Judes GAA and Templeogue United FC, we arranged a meeting with all three clubs and indicated our preference for all the clubs to work together for the construction and use of one all-weather facility.  At one of the early meetings with the clubs, a representative of Faughs indicated that they would not have sufficient need for a facility as was planned and accordingly discussions continued with the other two clubs.  They formed a steering group under the name of Willington Holdings and achieved a full size all-weather pitch which was later upgraded and the completed pitch was opened by the Taoiseach, Bertie Ahern, T.D., on the 3rd November 2002.

Some time later, we were approached by representatives of Faughs, again seeking additional land on which to build an all-weather pitch.  Our response was influenced by the fact that a new all-weather pitch had been provided and that the club should seek to obtain the use of that facility, rather than seeking to build an additional facility.  We also made some suggestions as to how the existing grounds around their clubhouse could be modified to cater for their training needs and that we could accommodate any parking needs in the main car park of Tymon Park (Willington).  That offer was not pursued.  However, we later received a request for additional land for a handball alley and after due consideration, that proposal which entailed the removal of approximately 20 trees in Tymon Park was agreed and subsequently, planning permission was granted on the 15th December 2006.  
Since then, the club have now renewed their request for a larger section of land to be granted to them and which would enable them to build a facility of the dimensions, 43.30 metres x 10.65m.  This would entail the granting of a strip of ground of the dimensions 43.30 metres x 9.14 metres, which at present is part of Tymon Park and is planted with approximately 130 trees forming a backdrop to the lakes in that end of the park.  A meeting was held with officials of Faughs GAA club on the 29th March in their clubhouse to discuss this matter. Arising from that meeting, the following should be noted:

· The proposed facility is intended to be an all-weather pitch to cater for the training needs of Juvenile members of the club.  At present, they are using facilities in three locations in Knocklyon and Terenure.

· The club official explained that this need has arisen since a full juvenile section was introduced from the local schools and community 
· The club are not anxious to pursue a possible location in an adjacent school because they have sufficient changing room accommodation in their clubhouse.

· They also mentioned that the all-weather pitch constructed in 2002 is not available because of its active use.

· The proposal also includes a 21 metre long “Ball Wall”.

In order to accommodate this request, approximately 140 twenty-year old trees will have to be removed.  In addition, a section of the lake area will need to be filled to provide sufficient land on which replacement trees can be planted.  These accommodation works are necessary to replace the screen planting and ambience of the lakes area of Willington, where so much environmental improvements have been achieved in the past year.  Apart from land costs, the existing trees would have a value of approximately €60,000 and the cost of filling in a section of the lake would be approximately €15,000.  The environmental considerations include the loss of a maturing woodland habitat, including its associated flora and fauna, that is in the peak of its cycle of growth.  
The question in this case is; should the established environment of a woodland and section of lake which has an appeal to people who value the visual and environmental impact in this section of the park, be removed to provide a social need. Therefore, the issue is one of conflicting values.  The role of the Parks Department has always been to balance both needs for the community.”
To facilitate discussion on this motion, it is important that the members are fully aware of the associated issues outlined above.
The above report was discussed by the elected members and it was agreed that the Parks Department would explore all options/alternatives and present a further report on this issue to a future meeting of this committee.”

Dr. C. Boylan, Senior Parks Superintendent presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors S. Laing, C. Keane, T. McDermott, M. Ardagh and J. Lahart, Dr. C. Boylan responded to queries raised and the Motion was AGREED. The Development Department to be instructed to prepare the necessary documentation/terms in advance of the formal Section 183 procedure of the Local Government Act 2001.
TR/464/07  ROSSMORE CRESCENT OPEN SPACE
It was proposed by Councillor S. Laing and seconded by Councillor T. McDermott.
MOTION (15)
"That the Manager carry out an examination of  the old brick wall fronting Rossmore Crescent open space where there is considerable anti social behavior and where young people are climbing over the wall and would the Manager carry out a further clean up and erect a security fencing."
The following report by the Manager was READ and NOTED.
“The old brick wall at Rossmore Crescent forms a boundary to a communal storage area which is not within the control of the Parks Department.  The location is being examined to determine ownership of the wall before the matter can be further examined.”
COMMUNITY BUSINESS
TR/465/07  QUESTIONS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.
TR/466/07  APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
HEADED ITEM (11)
“Application for Grants 

Application for a grant under the Council’s Community Grants Scheme have been received from the organisation listed below. Payment of this grant to this organisation, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme, in the amount set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-

	Ref:
	Group

	Type of Application


	Date of Application

	Amount



	GF 1573
	Templeroan Park Residents Association
	Community Activity Grant Including Sport Activity
	11/04/07
	€500


Arts Contributions:-

A contribution is being made to the following groups

	Group
	Type of Application
	Amount



	Dublin County Choir
	Contribution towards the cost of presenting a Concert in the National Concert Hall
	€400

	Rathfarnham Theatre Group
	Contribution towards ongoing production development of the group through professional support.
	€600


Report on Summer Projects 2007
Summer Projects are aimed at providing a supervised programme of recreational and educational activities for young people over a consecutive number of weeks in the summer period. Emphasis is placed on community involvement and the development of resources and groups within localities. A wide range of activities are encouraged such as arts & crafts, sports, educational trips, drama, films, games etc. The use of available community facilities (schools, community centres, halls, open spaces) is also encouraged.

South Dublin County Council assists Summer Projects in the County area by way of grant-aid, assistance in kind, organised activities and staff support. In 2007 it is estimated that approximately 10,000 young people in the Council’s administrative area will participate in projects.

County Dublin V.E.C has agreed to continue their financial support to Summer Projects for the year 2007. These grants will be complementary to the above, resulting in co-ordination between the two authorities and ensuring there is added value from this approach. 

Catholic Youth Care provides insurance cover for Summer Projects.  

It should be noted that in some cases the necessary insurance cost will be deducted from the grant provided by South Dublin County Council and will be paid directly to Catholic Youth Care.

Name of Project:



Duration of Project

Grant Amount
St Judes Summer Project 


4 Weeks



€1,600

Kimmage Manor

Summer Project



2 Weeks



€   750

Holy Spirit 
Greenhill’s Summer Project


3 Weeks



€1,250

St Pius X

Summer Project



2 Weeks 



€   750

Whitechurch/ Ballyboden
Summer Project



3 Weeks



€1,500”
It was proposed by Councillor T. McDermott, seconded by Councillor C. Keane and RESOLVED:

“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council APPROVE the grants, contributions and Summer Projects recommended in the foregoing report”.

TR/467/07  NEW WORKS
HEADED ITEM (12)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/468/07  CORRESPONDENCE
CORRESPONDENCE (4)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/469/07  CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS
MOTION (16)
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/470/07  BALLYROAN COMMUNITY CENTRE
It was proposed by Councillor S. Laing and seconded by Councillor T. McDermott.
MOTION (17)
"That the Manager give an updated report on the ongoing discussions on the proposed Ballyroan Community Centre."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The drawings for a proposed Parish Centre in return for freehold ownership of the existing Community Facility are currently being finalised at the location agreed with Parish Priest and Parish Committee.

The Council has also instructed the Valuer to determine the estimated value of the Ballyroan Community Centre to ensure that the Council achieves value for money in any transfer arrangement. This valuation is awaited.

It is proposed to have a further on site meeting with the Committee within the next couple of weeks.”
It was AGREED to take Motion 19 in the name of Councillor C. Keane in conjunction with the above item.

BALLYROAN COMMUNITY CENTRE 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor S. Laing.

MOTION (19)
"That this committee discuss the Ballyroan commmunity centre development/taking in charge issue with a view to ascertaining the next steps and to outline a timeline for same, as the date given for new drawings at the local community has long since passed."

The following report by the Manager was READ:

“The drawings for a proposed Parish Centre in return for freehold ownership of the existing Community Facility are currently being finalised at the location agreed with Parish Priest and Parish Committee.

The Council has also instructed the Valuer to determine the estimated value of the Ballyroan Community Centre to ensure that the Council achieves value for money in any transfer arrangement. This valuation is awaited.

It is proposed to have a further on site meeting with the Committee within the next couple of weeks.”

The above reports were NOTED.
TR/ 471/ 07  ITEMS NOT REACHED
HEADED-ITEM (10):  Community Department   

Library News Events
FACILITY FOR IRISH CULTURE/DANCE/MUSIC
Councillor C. Keane 
MOTION (18)
"That this committee discuss the submission some time ago by Comhaltas Ceoltóirí Eireann (Templeogue Branch): for a facility for the promotion of Irish culture/dance/music in the Terenure/Rathfarnham area.”
The meeting concluded at 5.35 p.m.

Siniú  ________________              Dáta ________________ 

             An Cathaoirleach
